

EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

AUDIT COMMITTEE

HELD ON 4 DECEMBER 2009
                                                                                                                                                                                                       

AUC.64/09
INTERIM ARRANGEMENTS / OPTIONS FOR INTERNAL AUDIT 
The Assistant Director (Resources) gave a verbal report advising Members on the interim arrangements put in place for the period 17 December 2010 (when the current Head of Audit left the authority) and 31 March 2010.  Copies of a briefing note for Members were tabled at the meeting.

The Assistant Director outlined the background to the matter, commenting that Officers were currently investigating a Shared Services initiative for Audit Services.  He outlined for Members the current status in respect of each of the three potential partner authorities (Allerdale Borough Council; Copeland Borough Council and Cumbria County Council) with regard to the Shared Service.  Work was ongoing on Version 6 and the Assistant Director anticipated that greater clarification of the position could be provided to the Committee at their January 2010 meeting.

He reported on the proposal that, under the Shared Service arrangement, the number of audit days would reduce from 699 to 580 which would result in less, but more focussed, audits.

The Assistant Director also reported on the need to put in place a ‘Plan B’ in the event that the Shared Service initiative failed to materialise.  He had been in discussion with the County Council with a view to putting in place possible future arrangements and would provide a full report to Members at their next meeting.

The Assistant Director  then outlined the role of the internal audit function and key controls.  He reported that a Principal Auditor with a wide experience of internal audit and management (Code of Practice requirement) would manage Internal Audit on a part-time basis.  However, as the post holder was a full‑time member of staff they would be available to provide management support to Audit as required on a daily basis.

The current Head of Audit also monitored the authority’s governance arrangements and reported to this Committee in that regards.  Those duties and responsibilities, including drafting status reports to Members, were being transferred to the finance function on a permanent basis.  Responding the Freedom of Information requests on Directorate issues (which was becoming resource intensive) was also being transferred to the finance function.

Internal Audit had also, on occasion, undertaken Value for Money Reviews, responsibility for which had been transferred to the Efficiencies Team and would be incorporated into the Use of Resources / Efficiency Reviews Action Plan, again on a permanent basis.

A report on how the finance function would resource the duties identified above would be submitted to the Executive for consideration on 17 December 2009.

The Assistant Director had sought the views of District Audit on whether the arrangements being considered maintained the independence of the Internal Audit function in the short term.

In conclusion the Assistant Director stated that he was completely satisfied that the proposals outlined would retain the independence of the Internal Audit function for the period to 31 March 2010.  

Whilst accepting that a more detailed report would be submitted to the next meeting of the Committee, a Member was concerned to ensure that the level of resource available to Audit Services in future was sufficient to meet the Council’s requirements, and that potential partners to the Shared Service may not be on board.

He sought a reassurance on future arrangements, including the views of external partners.  The Member commented upon the very sound nature of the Audit function within the City Council, emphasising the need to ensure that was replicated in the future.  He did not feel reassured by what he had heard today.

The District Auditor informed Members that, in terms of the Audit Shared Service going forward, the proposed model was a very common model, utilised by other organisations such as the NHS.  There were only three NHS internal audit providers for the whole of the North West.  She acted as District Auditor for all of the potential Shared Service partner authorities except Allerdale and the proposed merger did not give her cause for concern.

She also pointed out that the County Council already offered Audit Services to bodies, including Cumbria Constabulary, the National Park Authority, Probation Service, Schools and Colleges.  They were therefore very experienced in that area.

Referring to the planned reduction in audit days, the District Auditor was not in a position to assess whether that would be detrimental to the service.  Members would require to take a view on that issue.

In response, the Assistant Director indicated that his intention was to bring options forward to the Committee, including benchmarking information if possible.

A Member said that he fully accepted that the County Council contracted with many other organisations.  However, the matter under discussion was a Shared Service initiative, which could potentially take much longer to complete than anticipated.  He wished to see robustness for the Council in terms of how work would be done and carried forward.

By way of clarification, the Assistant Director (Governance) explained that a shared service was generally a contractual arrangement between one party and another.  It would be possible to specify that an audit presence remained within the Civic Centre.

The District Auditor asked Members to consider whether they were absolutely satisfied that the proposed arrangements would enable the Manager of Audit Services to be truly independent.  Quoting a simple example, she highlighted the potential risk that the other roles undertaken by the proposed postholder may impact upon their ability to act independently.

A Member referred to the sound advice provided by the District Auditor, commenting that he was not reassured.  The Committee required rigorous assurance that no conflict or appearance of conflict would occur as a result of the proposed interim arrangements.

The Assistant Director (Governance) suggested that the County Council could be engaged on a case by case basis to provide independent advice.  It was important that an assessment of potential conflicts was carried out and, if identified, steps put in place to engage an independent Auditor to manage the process.

RESOLVED – (1) That the concerns expressed by the Audit Committee regarding the proposed arrangements to resource and maintain the independence of Internal Audit to 31 March 2010 be conveyed to the Executive, and in particular : 

(a) the need to ensure that the level of resource available to Internal Audit in future was sufficient to meet the City Council’s requirements; and

(b) concern at the potential for risk should the future Manager of Internal Audit’s capacity to act independently be compromised by the other roles they were required to undertake.

(2) That it be noted that the options for the longer term administration of Internal Audit would be presented on 15 January 2010.







